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Minutes
Forensic Science Board Meeting
May 11, 2011
Department of Forensic Science, Central Laboratory, Classroom 1

Board Members Present

Steven D. Benjamin

Leah Bush, M.D.

Dale Carpenter, Ph.D.

Alan Katz (Designee for Attorney General Cuccinelli)
Jo Ann Given

Kristen Howard (Designee for Senator Howell)
Caroline Juran

Senator Henry L. Marsh llI

Board Members Absent

Colonel W. Steven Flaherty

Katya Herndon (Designee for Karl R. Hade)
Delegate William R. Janis

Sheriff A.A. Lippa Jr.

Raymond F. Morrogh

Garth L. Wheeler

Legal Counsel for the Forensic Science Board

Amy Dilworth

Staff Members Present

Wanda Adkins, Office Manager

Jeff Ban, Central Laboratory Director

David Barron, Ph.D. Technical Services Director

Donna Carter, Finance Manager

Doug Chandler, IT Manager

Ann Davis, Special Project Consultant

Leslie Ellis, Human Resources Director

Linda Jackson, Chemistry Program Manager

Gail Jaspen, Chief Deputy Director

Brad Jenkins, Forensic Biology Program Manager

Alka Lohmann, Training and Calibration Program Manager
Pete Marone, Department Director

Stephanie Merritt, Department Counsel

Lisa Schiermeier-Wood, Section Supervisor, Forensic Biology
Steve Siegel, Deputy Director
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Carisa Studer, Legal Assistant
Amy Wong, Northern Laboratory Director

Call to Order by Vice-Chair Dr. Leah Bush

Vice-Chair Bush called the meeting of the Forensic Sci®&uzed (“Board”) to order at 9:14
a.m. Chairman Morrogh was unable to attend the meeting. TherBiorBush, Vice-Chair,
presided over the meeting. Vice-Chair Bush remarked thawrSWambrust from the Mid-
Atlantic Innocence Project (MAIP) would be coming to the meetmith Mr. Thomas
Haynesworth, and that they had asked for an opportunity to make sorheebragks to the
Board. A quorum was not present at the time, but Vice-ChashBuggested that the members
in attendance receive the Director's Report.

DES Director’s Report

Regarding facilities, Director Pete Marone informed the Baardboth that the Central and
Eastern Laboratories expansion projects were on schedule.

Regarding the 30-60-90 day workload summary report, Director Marone informBdahe that
progress was being made on old cases in the last six months. Director Maronentamhihed
the Department should be in a good place by the end of the year.

Director Marone informed the Board that the Department was moving forwtrgwichasing
more equipment for the Toxicology, Trace Evidence, and Controlled Substances sections. Al
positions in the Toxicology section have been filled, and all should be qualified byctloé the
summer.

Director Marone explained to the Board that the Firearms @eatid Latents Section will be
experiencing turnover in the future due to upcoming retirements. Quersdy, DFS has
identified the need to start the hiring process because of thesese training period. Also, the
Department will be adding staff to the Forensic Biology ®ectising grant funds, with the
expectation of moving any new position to general fund positions in the future.

Director Marone reviewed the grant programs that the Depattmezeives, and gave an
overview of the grants funding the Forensic Biology section.

Senator Marsh asked if there was going to be a trend for gstaténg needs in the Forensic
Biology section in the future. Director Marone answered that with addition of new
equipment and efficiency measures, the Department does not se@ fammore staff. Senator
Marsh added that the reason he asked was for legislative budgesesir He would like to
know now if there are budget issues he can help with now before heads arise. Director
Marone commented about past budget reductions not affecting staffingxgressed interest in
possibly seeking to have some of the Forensic Science Acadehingurinstated. Senator
Marsh expressed concern over his impression that Congress wowdduming federal grants,
and its affects on the Department’s ability to fulfill itseds. Director Marone explained he is in
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contact with Congressional staff and is preparing the Depatttoeabsorb the DNA grant
funded staff if needed. He is unaware of specific grant reductions at this tim

Mr. Benjamin asked when the Department has to submit its budgeé tGdvernor’'s Office.
Director Marone answered that the Budget gets submitted in @ctdre Benjamin suggested
to the Department to let the Board help if any additional fundifigoe needed. The Board, he
suggested, could help bring the matter to the General Assembly to review geyréqdests.

Ms. Jaspen commented that the Department takes budget direotionthie Governor’s Office
and the Secretary’s Office, which provide direction at timesdoasehow it chooses among
conflicting priorities. The Department does its best to acoodate the process. Senator
Marsh agreed with Ms. Jaspen’s comments, and asked the Depadmeath out to him and
the Board in advance of the budge submission, and to let the Board kreow ahticipated
needs. Ms. Jaspen commented that she understood the Board’s amenedt express it to the
Secretary. Director Marone also commented that the Deparlragtiad fewer budget problems
compared to Forensic Science programs in other states. Tremhance that cuts in Federal
funding could be coming and will work with the Board if this happens.

Director Marone continued with his grant presentation, and reviewedcuhent grant
applications. A quorum became present, and the Board proceeded with rgpphevigrant
applications.

Senator Marsh moved to approve the Solving Cold Cases with DNA, 2@fRv&ly Safety
Grant Program, and Continuation of two Byrne Justice Assistanc#sGris. Given seconded
the motion which was adopted by unanimous vote of the Board.

Ms. Given moved to approve the 2011 DNA Backlog Reduction Grant Pro@@ii, Paul
Coverdell Grant Program, and 2011 Paul Coverdell Grant Program. dwsarél seconded the
motion which was adopted by unanimous vote of the Board.

Adoption of Agenda

Vice-Chair Bush asked if there were any additions or charmmedhket draft agenda for the
meeting. Being none, Mr. Katz moved to adopt the agenda, whichewasded by Ms. Given
and adopted by unanimous vote of the Board.

Approval of Draft Minutes of January 5, 2011 Meeting

Vice-Chair Bush asked if there were any changes or camscto the draft minutes from the
January 5, 2011 meeting. Being none, Senator Marsh moved to adophtitesnoif the January
5, 2011 meeting. Ms. Juran seconded the motion which was adopted by ausanote of the
Board.

Public Comment
At this time Vice-Chair Bush introduced Shawn Armbrust, Executiveddr MAIP, to the
Board. She thanked the Board for their time and effort on the Postigfion DNA Program,
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and introduced Mr. Thomas Haynesworth to the Board. Mr. Hayn#svexpressed his
appreciation and thanked the Board and the Department for all thes giforforth on the Post-
Conviction DNA Program.

Mr. Benjamin thanked Mr. Haynesworth for taking the time to canteshare his thoughts with
the Board. Mr. Benjamin commented on the important work of the Deear and of the Board
for establishing the Post-Conviction DNA Program. He thanked everyone involved.

Senator Marsh and Dr. Bush also thanked Mr. Haynesworthdaxpiression of appreciation to
the Department and the Board.

Chairman’s Report

Vice-Chair Bush made no report to the Board at this meeting.

Update on General Assembly Legislation

Chief Deputy Director Jaspen provided the Board with an overview P8bfety legislation
enacted in the 2011 Session of the General Assembly. Ms. Jageargaxplanation of the
“Spice” bill that passed as emergency legislation, and became effectivedguiioa.

The statute for the DNA data bank and disclosure of informationdoeam persons other than
law enforcement officers was amended to include Commonwe®ttosneys, US Attorneys,

and the OCME. Also, the statue providing for the collection oAD¥dmples from persons
arrested or convicted of sex offenses was expanded as a public safatgemeas

A bill also passed allowing private police departments to suévidence to the Department for
analysis.

Update on Impact ofMelendez-Diaz Decision

Chief Deputy Director Jaspen provided an update of the impact oDdpartment of the
Melendez-Diaz decision, presenting graphs to demonstrate the effect on vaeotigsns over
time. The increased number of subpoenas received remainslevatee plateau. The greatest
impact continues to be on the Controlled Substances Section, and ieigected to diminish.
The Breath Alcohol Section continues to see its subpoena numberstoepuedMe endez-Diaz
levels. Dr. Bush inquired as to why the Controlled Substances Sewéisrstill above pre-
Melendez-Diaz levels when Breath Alcohol has gone down. Director Marone andweat
Breath Alcohol had certification requirement wording removed frioenQertificate of Analysis
so that the operators no longer testify about the Breath Instresm&he Controlled Substances
section does not have a similar option.

Ms. Jaspen asked the Board if they would like for her to contitdlendez-Diaz updates at
future Board Meetings. There was no motion to continue reports.

Old Business
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Ms. Merritt, Department Counsel provided an update on Regulations foni@gténformation

from the DNA Data Bank and Procedures for Verification and Authtom of Persons
Requesting Information from the DNA Data Bank, 6 VAC 40-88s. Merritt explained to the
Board the Town Hall process and went over changes made to the reguldt@ne were
changes to page 2, line 69, and to page 3 lines 97-112.

Senator moved that the Board accept the changes to the Regulatioeg agpear. Ms. Given
seconded the motion which was adopted by unanimous vote of the Board.

Annual Election of Board Chair and Vice Chair

Vice-Chair Bush asked if there were any nominations for BoardrChdas. Given nominated
Ms. Juran; the nomination was seconded by Mr. Benjamin and passeaiiynous vote of the
Board. Vice-Chair Bush asked for nominations for Vice Chair. Mnjdein nominated Dr.
Bush for a second term; the nomination was seconded Senator Marshssed Ima unanimous
vote of the Board.

Mr. Benjamin moved that the Board request the Scientific Advi€mmmittee (SAC) review
and comment on the Department's proposed implementation of an alerssatistical
calculation for DNA mixture cases. Senator Marsh secondenhdtien. Ms. Given informed
the Board that the SAC has a continuing DNA subcommittee thetieswing the issue and may
meet if they feel it is necessary. Mr. Benjamin withdrew his motion.

Scientific Advisory Committee Report

Ms. Given reported that the Biology Subcommittee will continue andcexpemments from all
members on both DNA Stochastic Threshold Implementation and FaBiiAl Comments
need to be made by June 1, 2011. The subcommittee will meet idneadewill report back to
the SAC and Board

Ms. Given gave a review of the Chemistry Subcommittee repbine Subcommittee reviewed
all training and procedures manuals, and made some recommendatiocisanges to the
Department. All recommendations have already ready been implemerttezl Dgpartment.

The SAC established a Firearms Subcommittee and the memlliebegun to review training
and procedures manuals for the upcoming SAC meetings.

Ms. Given announced that she was re-elected to serve as SAC Chair, aathtb&t] Clair was
elected to serve as Vice-Chair.

Mr. Benjamin commented on how well the SAC works with the Departar@hthe Board, and
thanked them for all their hard work.

Update on Familial DNA Searching
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Brad Jenkins, Biology Program Manager, updated the Board on thetidepts progress on

implementing Familial DNA searching with a presentation.. d&nkins gave examples during
his presentation, including how the screening process for casegomwgsto be handled, and
explained the Department’s policy.

Dr. Bush inquired about slide 5 and why the Department was going &blbeto perform

searches at a cheaper estimated cost than other searchederdns explained that the
Department would be able to do it for a more reasonable cost bemfaile consolidated list of
samples.

Ms. Juran asked when the Department was going to begin acceggiirgsts for Familial DNA
searches. Mr. Jenkins responded that the Department went llivaaeiepting requests about a
month prior to the Board meeting. Ms. Juran asked if the Departraergdearch the National
Databank or if searches are limited to the Virginia Databankt. Jdnkins answered that
searches are limited to the Virginia Databank.

Ms. Howard asked if the Department has yet to receive equest for Familial DNA searches.
Ms. Jaspen answered that like all other case work, the Deparsneot at liberty to say if it
performing Familial DNA searches in any actual cases. Woward asked if the Department
could say anything at all about doing Familial DNA search&ts. Jaspen responded that,
hypothetically, if she indicated that DFS had performed a fahs&arch upon request, it might
be easy at this time for the public to figure out what case or cases weyavioeked..

Mr. Benjamin commented that he has in fact observed that partiprdaecutors and law
enforcement officials who have an interest in Familial DNArcees have come to the
Department.

Kristen Howard commented that every year more individualsddedato the databank, and she
asked if the Department would conduct repeated searches. Mmslankwered that under the
Department’s manual, they reconsider the search every 12 morittikgus California. Ms.
Howard asked if there would be a priority level for searches. J&hkins answered that he is
anticipating for it to be the same.

Mr. Benjamin commented about his continued support for Familial DNgiinte He
commented about how this technology is not without some controversy, andviedkged the
public’s fear that Familial DNA is an invasion of privacyMr. Benjamin suggested that
additional language could be added to policy to help with public fédrsBenjamin noted that
the Department and law enforcement do not plan on using Familial &N\&vidence in a case,
but rather it is only for developing a lead in a case. It doesegpire any citizen to give a
sample. It is a tool of police work.

Mr. Marone agreed with Mr. Benjamin’s comments on public fearsalde commented on

Familial DNA searches possibly becoming overly burdensome donn@nwealth’s Attorneys

and Law Enforcement involved in these cases. Familial DNAsca®egoing to be done with a
purpose and on a limited number of cases.
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Mr. Benjamin commented that he would like to hear from any persmnmaintains this is a
violation of privacy.

Ms. Juran commented that if the Department is going to be soofd¢eformation to the public
about Familial DNA searches than should the Department create litdatthre public about it.

Mr. Marone answered that was a legal question not a sciemstiary so it was not for the
Department to answer.

Ms. Juran asked who the appropriate source was and does the Departticgrdte receiving
lots of inquiries for Familial DNA searches.

Mr. Benjamin ended the discussion commenting that these weraodllgqgiestions for the Board
and the Department to think about.

Update on Stochastic Thresholds (ST)

Brad Jenkins, Biology Program Manager, updated the Board on thetidepts progress on
implementing Stochastic Thresholds (ST) with a presentationJévkins gave a definition and
explanation of ST. He gave an extensive explanation of SWGRAMelines, and the
Department’s implementation of the new nation guidelines to cheexgain DNA population
statistic calculations. The training of staff will be doneiinally over the summer of 2011. The
Department has identified 375 cases that will be receiving theca&ulations. Mr. Jenkins
expects all changes to fall in place over the summer.

Mr. Benjamin asked if there was a plan for distribution of suppigat reports for the 375 cases
discussed, and where are they sent. Ms. Merritt answeredh#hawnill be handled like all
certificates of analysis, and they will be sent to the investigatingeoff

Mr. Benjamin asked if notifications were going to be necesdaryMarone answered that the
Department is currently trying to define categories forcdses, for example have they gone to
trial or waiting court date. Each case is going to be different.

Mr. Benjamin asked about the cases where the person mentiones ¢ertiicate may have
already been tried and convicted. Ms. Merritt explained that ggamment is not notified of
the outcome of litigation. It would be more practical for sedsé attorney to submit a 9.1-1104
request for all certificates of analysis.

Mr. Benjamin commented on the memo sent to Commonwealth’s Attomeggards to the
change in calculations. He suggested that it would also be mnpdotinform the Defense Bar
to receive the memo. He volunteered to post the notification to the Defense Bar.

Post-Conviction DNA Testing Program and Notification Project

Notification Subcommittee Chair Kristen Howard updated the Boaidiig sessions for the
pro-bono attorneys. The Mid-Atlantic Innocence Project hastedsmth the first 3 sessions.
20 out of 59 attorneys that attended the training have taken casensmsig They have been
receiving good leads on finding address information. The Westlaw database is up and.worki
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Regarding notification and testing updates, Ms Jaspen informed thed Bah there have been
356 confirmed suspect notifications to date. There are 497 unddlinetiéications. There has
been significant progress in the testing program since 2009. ate#83 cases with evidence
and a named suspect confirmed convicted of a felony crime agapestson. Final completed
case results have been returned in 636 cases. To date, th&36 aeses in which certificates of
analysis have been issued. For suspects who meet NIJ critegasi€cts were determined not
indicated or eliminated on the tested evidence. Among suspects who do not meeeid,) 80it
were not indicated or eliminated.

Ms. Jaspen informed the Board that phase 1 of the post-conviction teasifgeen completed
and all certificates of analysis have mailed to law enfomr#. Phase 2 of the program has
already begun. These cases include the new NIJ eligihiltgria which includes violent felony
offenses.

Mr. Benjamin asked of the Phase 2 cases where did the 30 suspieridicated or eliminated
come from. Ms. Jaspen and Ms. Schiermeier-Wood explained further about Rinasea?v the
cases were counted verses the number of suspects.

New Business

None

Public Comment

None

Next Meeting

The Forensic Science Board will meet on Wednesday, August 10, 2011 at 9 a.m.

Adjournment

Ms. Given moved that the meeting of the Board be adjourned, which was seconded by Ms.
Howard and passed by unanimous vote.

The meeting adjourned at 11:35 a.m.



